KILKENNY BOROUGH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS OF MONTHLY MEETING HELD ON 14th NOVEMBER, 2011, AT 7.30 PM

Deputy Mayor, Councillor David Fitzgerald, Presiding.

Present:

Councillors:
Martin Brett, John Coonan, Paul Cuddihy, Marie Fitzpatrick, Kathleen Funchion, Joe Malone, Betty Manning, Andrew McGuinness, Malcolm Noonan,  Seán Ó hArgáin, Joe Reidy.
Also Present:


Mr. Joe Crockett, County Manager, Mr. K. Fitzgerald, Senior Engineer, Mr. Brian Tyrrell, Town Clerk, Ms. Catherine Cooney, Staff Officer.
Mayor’s Summons of Meeting:

Notice dated 7th November, 2011, convening a Monthly Meeting for this date was read.

Item 1. :
Confirmation of Minutes:
Minutes of Monthly Meeting held on 10th October, 2011:
Minutes of Monthly Meeting held on 10th October, 2011, having been previously circulated were tabled for confirmation, it was

Proposed by Cllr. Marie Fitzpatrick
Seconded by Cllr. Joe Reidy
And Resolved:

“That the minutes as presented to this meeting be and are hereby adopted.”

The minutes were then signed by the Mayor.

Item No. 2:

Matters brought forward by direction of the Mayor.
Presidential Inauguration
The Mayor extended his congratulations to the newly elected President of Ireland, Mr. Michael D. Higgins and informed the Members that he had attended the Presidential Inauguration Ceremony in Dublin Castle on 11th November last.  
The Mayor informed the meeting that he attended the following events recently and expressed his gratitude and best wishes to all those involved:

· Military Review of the 105th Infantry Battalion at Kilkenny Castle as they embark on a 6 month service period in the Lebanon.

· James Stephens Senion Hurling Team on winning the Kilkenny County Final.

· Visit of the Canadian Ambassador to Kilkenny.

· Opening of new Methodist Church in Irishtown, Kilkenny.

· Re-launch of AWARE Charity in Kilkenny.

· Kilkenny People of the Year Awards.
· Launching of the Lions Club Christmas Appeal.

· Keep Kilkenny Beautiful Awards night.

· Savour Kilkenny and Rockfall Festivals.

Condolences

The sympathy of the Borough Council was extended to the families of the following who were recently deceased:-

Mr. Paul Maloney, 12, Laurel Grove, Loughboy, Kilkenny.

Mr. Michael Kelly, Bennettsbridge, Co. Kilkenny.
The resolution was then put to the meeting and respectfully passed in silence, all present standing.

Following a discussion it was:

Proposed by:

Cllr. Martin Brett

Seconded by:

Cllr. Seán Ó hArgáin

And Resolved

“that the December Monthly Meeting and the Statutory Budget Meeting of the Borough Council be held on Tuesday, 13th December, 2011. ”

Item No. 3:
Adoption of Parks Bye Laws 2011.
Mr. Kieran Fitzgerald explained to the Members that the preparation of the Parks Bye Laws 2011, is in response to issues of Anti-Social Behaviour in public parks in the City.  The public consultation exercise was carried out and the Draft Bye Laws are now before the Members for adoption.  Following a discussion on the implementation of these Bye Laws it was:
Proposed by:

Cllr. Joe Reidy

Seconded by:

Cllr. Seán Ó hArgáin
And Resolved
“that the Parks Bye Laws 2011, as circulated, be hereby adopted.”

Item No. 4:
Disposal of Interest in Lands at No. 7, Michael Street, Kilkenny.
Proposed by:

Cllr. Andrew McGuinness
Seconded by:

Cllr. Martin Brett
And Resolved

“that Kilkenny Borough Council hereby approves of the disposal of its interest in the land at No. 7, Michael Street, Kilkenny, to Nora O’Farrell for the sum of €30,000 with each side being responsible for their own costs.”
Item No. 5:

Launch of Mayor’s Christmas Fund 2011.
The Mayor informed the Meeting that he wished to officially launch the Mayor’s Christmas Fund 2011 and he calls upon the kindness of those who are in a position to support the fund to be as generous as possible.   The Mayor advised that the St. Vincent De Paul Society are under significant pressure in these times and he has agreed to hold the inaugural Mayor’s Christmas Concert on 9th December, 2011, in the Watergate Theatre with all proceeds going to the St. Vincent De Paul Society in Kilkenny.  
Item No. 6.
Presentation re War Memorial
The Mayor advised that following a review with the Army and Gardaí of the National Commemoration Day Event which took place in Kilkenny Castle in July of this year an adhoc committee was created to explore the possibility of providing a war memorial in the City.  The Mayor then called on Lieutenant Larry Scanlon, Curator of the Military Museum in James Stephens Barracks, to make a presentation to the Members on the participation of Kilkenny men and women in the various wars over the decades.
Following Lieutenant Scanlon’s presentation, Mr. John Kirwan gave a brief presentation to the Members on a book centred around this subject which he is about to launched and requested some financial support from the Borough Council towards the publishing of this book.

The Mayor and Members thanked both gentlemen for their presentations.  The Members acknowledged the work of the Committee.
Mr. Brian Tyrrell stated that a number of options and locations were suggested by the Committee Members with the intention to come back to the Borough Council to make a final decision.  The final idea is to have a limestone plinth base with a plaque sitting on top in Kilkenny marble.  Mr. Tyrrell agreed to circulate the Members with a copy of the design of the Monument prior to the December Budget Meeting.
Item No. 7.
Review of Casual Trading Bye Laws.
Mr. Brian Tyrrell referred to the report as circulated on the need to review the current Casual Trading Bye Laws.  Following a discussion it was:
Proposed by:

Cllr. Joe Reidy,

Seconded by:

Cllr. Malcolm Noonan,

And resolved

“that the Borough Council commence a public consultation process prior to the preparation of Draft Casual Trading Bye-Laws.”

Item No. 8:
Protocol for the use of Parade and Canal Square Civic Spaces.
Mr. Brian Tyrrell explained to the Members that the application form and guidance documentation drawn up are to help the public to make a solid application to use the civic spaces and advised that some consultation has taken place with Kilkenny Tourism in the preparation of the protocol.  
Following a discussion during which the Members welcomed the protocol and raised some issues in relation to the flexibility of the process, provision of insurances, the complexity of the application form and point of contact with the Borough Council, it was:
Proposed by:

Cllr. Marie Fitzpatrick

Seconded by:

Cllr. Paul Cuddihy

“that the Protocol for the Use of the Parade and Canal Square Civic Spaces as circulated be hereby adopted.”

Item No. 9:
Christmas Markets 2011.
Mr. Kieran Fitzgerald gave the Members a brief outline of the proposals for Christmas Markets 2011 and the progress made to date by the Committee set up to organise same. He advised that the Christmas Tree lights will be switched on by the Mayor on 9th December next.  
The Members acknowledged the work of the Committee.

It was:

Proposed by:

Cllr. Martin Brett

Seconded by:

Cllr. Betty Manning

And Resolved

“that the remainder of the meeting would be held in committee”.

This concluded the business of the meeting.

Signed:









MAYOR

Date:







